
COUNCIL MARCH 18, 2002

COUNCIL RESOLUTION  
POTENTIAL PRIVATIZATION OF HYDRO CORRIDORS 
HYDRO ONE INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING

Recommendation

The City Manager recommends: 

1. That the following resolution BE ADOPTED: 

WHEREAS the hydro transmission corridors in the Greater Toronto Area represent an 
important public resource which was acquired on behalf of the taxpayers/ratepayers of 
Ontario for the betterment of the province; 

AND WHEREAS the use of the corridor lands, for such public purposes as rapid transit 
and transportation, environmental management, recreational uses and other services and 
utilities, has the potential to play an increasingly important role in supporting economic 
growth, improving environmental health and in enhancing the quality of life for the 
residents of a rapidly growing GTA; 

AND WHEREAS the loss of this resource to the broader public sector, through the 
privatization of Hydro One, would further constrain municipalities and other public 
agencies in their ability to provide essential services in a timely and economical manner.  

NOW THEREFORE THE COUNCIL OF THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF 
VAUGHAN HEREBY RESOLVES:

THAT the Province of Ontario is hereby requested to maintain the hydro corridors in 
public ownership and that these lands be made available for public use, at nominal cost, 
by municipalities and other public agencies; 

AND THAT should the Province choose to include the corridors as an asset to be 
included as part of the Hydro One privatization, it is requested that terms and conditions 
be included in the transfer of the lands, which will ensure that the following principles will 
be adhered to: 

1. Existing public uses are recognized and made permanent with no additional 
compensation required; 

2. The corridor lands will remain available for future public uses at nominal cost to 
municipalities and other public agencies;  

3. That no reasonable public use shall be denied;   

AND THAT municipalities and other potentially affected public agencies be consulted 
prior to the privatization of the hydro corridors and that they be allowed to provide input on 
any detailed terms and conditions which may be attached to the transfer of such lands.  

2. That this resolution BE FORWARDED to the following individuals, municipalities and 
agencies for their endorsement: 

�� The Premier of Ontario 

�� Members of the Provincial Cabinet; 

�� The Leader of the Opposition; 



�� The Leader of the New Democratic Party; 

�� Members of the Legislature for the Greater Toronto Area; 

�� The Region of York; 

�� The Municipalities of the Greater Toronto Area; 

�� The Toronto Transit Commission; 

�� GO Transit; and 

�� Toronto Region Conservation Authority 

Purpose

To adopt a resolution requesting that the Provincial Government protect the hydro corridors in the 
Greater Toronto Area for such public purposes as, transit and transportation uses, stormwater 
and environmental management measures, recreational uses and other services and utilities, 
when finalizing the details of the privatization of Hydro One.   

Background - Analysis and Options

Background

The Province of Ontario is currently in the process of privatizing a portion of the former Ontario 
Hydro.  Ontario Hydro was initially broken up into two main operating units, one being responsible 
for the generation of power and the other being responsible for its transmission.  The utility now 
known as Hydro One is responsible for power transmission.   Currently an Initial Public Offering 
(IPO) is being prepared for Hydro One and it will be issued sometime this year.  As a result, 
Hydro One will become a publicly traded company. 

Hydro One’s transmission towers are located within a number of corridors, which form part of a 
province-wide network, which distributes the power from the generating stations to the local 
utilities.  With the privatization of Hydro One, concerns have been raised about the disposition of 
these corridors.  It is not known whether the land under the towers will be included as one of the 
assets that will be privatized or whether they will remain in the hands of the Provincial 
Government. 

The corridors are extensive. It has been estimated that they consume approximately 4,040 
hectares (10,000 acres) of land in the Greater Toronto Area alone.  Even though they are 
encumbered by high voltage transmission lines, they play an important public role in the provision 
of a number of services.  These include commuter parking for public transit, the provision of 
stormwater management facilities, recreation uses and walkway linkages and a number of public 
and private services and utilities.  Given the breadth of the network, the corridors are also being 
seen as potential public transit routes that could be used in the future for bus or rail transit 
services. 

The concern has been raised that, if these corridors are taken out of public ownership, the 
opportunity to use them for public purposes would be lost.  Even if public uses were permitted in 
the corridors post-privatization, there remains the fear that the cost of securing the lands from the 
private sector owner might be prohibitive.   

The issuance of the Hydro One IPO is expected this year, perhaps as early as this Spring.  This 
issue has come to the forefront recently through a number of newspaper articles, which form 
Attachment No. 3 to this report.  Given the timing of the privatization, it will be important that the 
affected public agencies identify their concerns as quickly as possible and that these concerns be 
conveyed to the Provincial Government.  Staff understand that reports are now being prepared at 
the Region of York, the City of Toronto and the TTC.  



Preserving these corridors for public use, at nominal cost to the public agencies, should be a 
priority of the Province of Ontario, in the Hydro One privatization process.   

Implications for the City of Vaughan

There is currently an example in the City of Vaughan, which highlights the potential importance of 
these corridors to the future of the Greater Toronto Area.  The hydro corridor that runs from 
Highway No. 400 to Keele Street, between Steeles Avenue and Highway No. 407, illustrates the 
case of an opportunity that may be threatened by the impending privatization. (See Attachment 
No. 1 for location)  

The City of Vaughan and the Region of York have been working to secure a rapid transit 
connection (Spadina Subway Extension) from the TTC’s Downsview Subway Station to the 
Vaughan Corporate Centre.  As part of this process, the City has identified, through the approval 
of OPA No. 529 (The Higher Order Transit Corridor Protection Study), a transit right of way that 
runs from a planned bus terminal on the north side of Steeles Avenue, east of Jane Street, to the 
Corporate Centre. 

The bus terminal site, which is privately owned, was also identified in OPA No. 529 and the 
Region of York is now in the process of expropriating it.  The bus terminal will be part of a 
comprehensive inter-regional gateway facility that would include 3,000 (and possibly more) 
commuter parking spaces to the north of the bus terminal in the hydro corridor.  This parking 
facility would be the largest in the GTA. (See Attachment No. 2) The corridor would also provide 
for accesses to Jane and Keele Streets, thereby distributing commuter and bus traffic in a fast 
and efficient manner. 

The privatization of the corridor, without specific guarantees protecting future public uses, could 
result in the loss of this opportunity. The availability of commuter parking is critical to increasing 
the use of public transit and will therefore be an important consideration in any decision to extend 
a rapid transit service through York University to Steeles Avenue, and ultimately into the City of 
Vaughan.   

This only serves as one example of the public uses to which these corridors may be put.  It is 
difficult to foretell what new opportunities may emerge over time.  It would not be prudent to 
foreclose on future opportunities as a result of an unconditional disposal of the corridor lands.    
Therefore, the protection of these valuable corridors should be a public policy priority for the 
Province.  

The Resolution  

The proposed resolution requests that the Province maintain all the hydro corridors in public 
ownership and that public uses be permitted at nominal cost.  Maintaining the status quo would 
be a desirable outcome.  However, should the Province proceed with the privatization of Hydro 
One, with the corridors included as part of the new firm’s assets, then it is important that these 
lands remain available for public use.  

Three principles are identified as being necessary if these lands are to be protected in a 
privatization process.  The first is that existing uses should be recognized and that no further 
compensation will be sought for such uses; second, that the corridors will remain available for 
future public uses at nominal cost; and finally, that no reasonable public use shall be denied.   
These principles would have to be reflected in the terms and conditions of the transfer of the 
lands to the new private sector firm.   Lastly, prior to the finalization of the process, the Provincial 
Government should consult with municipalities and other public agencies on the terms and 
conditions that may be attached to the transfer of the corridor lands. 



Given the importance of this issue, it recommended that the resolution be sent to the Premier of 
Ontario, Members of Cabinet, the Leader of the Opposition, the Leader of the NDP and all the 
Members of the Legislature for the Greater Toronto Area.   In addition, it is recommended that the 
resolution be sent to the Region of York, all the GTA municipalities, TRCA, the TTC and GO 
Transit for support and endorsement.  It is hoped that support for the preservation of these 
corridors will be broadly based and there will be a basis for a co-operatively developed, non-
partisan solution. 

Conclusion

The hydro corridors of the Greater Toronto Area represent an important resource for the future.  
Already they are being used for commuter parking at transit stations, for environmental and 
recreational uses and by public and private utilities.  As the GTA grows and intensifies, there may 
be a number of additional uses to which these corridors could be put.  One use currently being 
considered is public transit.   The full potential for these corridors will emerge over time as the 
GTA evolves.  As such, they are strategic public assets, many of which have been under public 
ownership for the better part of the last Century.  Therefore, they should remain available for 
public use into the future.   

Should Council concur, then the recommendation set out in the “Recommendation” section of this 
report should be adopted. 

Attachments

1. Hydro Corridor – Highway No. 400 to Keele Street between Highway No. 407 and 
Steeles Avenue 

2. Planned Bus Terminal and Commuter Parking Lot, North Side of Steeles Avenue, East of 
Jane Street 

3. Recent Newspaper Articles 

Report prepared by:

Roy McQuillin, Senior Planner, ext. 8211 

Respectfully submitted, 

SCOTT C. SOMERVILLE, 
City Manager 
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